
 

General Terms and Conditions (GTC) Windisch Elektro Technik GmbH 
 

 
1. Scope of application 

1.1. These General Terms and Conditions 
(GTC) apply between us (Windisch El-
ektro Technik GmbH) and individual and 
legal persons (in short: customers, cli-
ents) for the concrete legal transaction, as 
well as for future transactions with busi-
ness clients, even if there was no express 
reference thereof made in the individual 
case, especially in case of future sup-
plementary and follow-up orders.  

1.2. The version of these GTC valid at the 
time of contract formation applies towards 
business clients. The General Terms and 
Conditions can be downloaded from our 
website (www.wiet.at) 

1.3. We contract solely upon our General 
Terms and Conditions. 

1.4. The General Terms and Conditions 
of a customer or any changes or 
amendments of our GTC become valid 
only if we expressly agree with these, in 
case of business clients in writing.  

1.5. The General Terms and Conditions of 
a customer shall not apply even if we do 
not expressly reject these upon receiving 
them.   

2. Offer/Formation of a contract 

2.1. Our offers are non-binding. 

2.2. Commitments, assurances and 
guarantees, or any contradictions or di-
vergences from these GTC associated 
with the formation of a contract shall be 
towards business clients binding only up-
on our written confirmation. 

2.3. Any information in catalogues, price-
lists, leaflets, advertisements on fair 
stands, bulletins, advertisement newslet-
ter or other media (information material) 
regarding our products and services that 
are not attributable to us must be pre-
sented to us if a customer takes this in-
formation material as a basis for his order. 
We can thereupon provide our statement 
regarding the correctness of this infor-
mation. If a customer does not fulfill this 
obligation, any such information shall be 
non-binding, unless it was expressly in-
corporated into the contract, with respect 
to business clients in written form.     

2.4. Estimates of costs are non-binding.  

2.5. Estimates of costs are against pay-
ment. Customers will be made aware of 
these costs. If it comes to an assignment 
including all the services and the output of 
works as given in the estimate of costs, 
the costs of the estimate shall be credited 
to the respective invoice.   

3. Prices 

3.1. Price quotations are generally not to 
be understood as a lump sum.   

3.2. We are entitled to a reasonable re-
muneration of those from a customer or-
dered services that are not covered in the 
original contract.    

3.3. A professionally correct and environ-
mentally compatible disposal of waste 
material lies upon the customer. If we are 
separately commissioned to deal with it, 
this will be reimbursed, in the absence of 
a cost agreement, appropriately to the 
agreed extent of work.    

3.4. We have the right on our own, as well 
as are obligated upon a request of a cus-
tomer to adjust the contractually agreed 
payments if there are changes of at least 
10% in a) wage costs in consequence of 
a legal act, regulation, collective labor 
agreement, works council agreement, or 
b) other for a performance of the con-
tracted works necessary cost factors such 
as material costs upon a recommendation 
of parity commissions or upon changes 
on the national or global market prices of 
raw materials, exchange rates develop-
ments etc. that have occurred since the 
formation of the contract. The adaptation 
is to be made in the same extent as is the 
difference of the actual production costs 
at the time of the formation of the contract 
to the production costs at the time of the 
actual performance of the services, pro-
vided we are not in delay.  

3.5. A payment of continuing obligations 
shall be agreed upon as a value guaran-
teed according to the consumer price in-
dex 2005 and the payments shall thus be 
adjusted. As a starting point shall be tak-
en the month of the formation of the con-
tract.  

3.6. An adjustment according to the point 
3.3., as well as in case of continuing obli-
gations according to the point 3.4 takes 
place towards consumer clients only in 
case of an individual contractual provision 

and if the service performance is to be 
rendered in two months after the for-
mation of the contract.  

3.7. Curved pipelines will be measured in 
their outside curve. The length of castings 
and taps will be included in the measures, 
they will be, however, charged separately. 
The measures of a corrosion protection 
and of a coating will be counted as identi-
cal to the measures of the underlying 
pipes. Thermal insulations will be meas-
ured on its outside. Discontinuities smaller 
than 1 meter will be disregarded.  

4. Supplied goods 

4.1. If there is an equipment or other ma-
terials provided by the customer, we are 
entitled to charge a surcharge of 10% of 
the value of the provided equipment or 
materials. 

4.2. The equipment or any other materials 
provided by the customer are not subject 
to a guarantee. 

5. Payment 

5.1. One third of the payment shall be 
due at the formation of the contract, one 
third at the beginning of the works and 
one third after the completion of the 
works.   

5.2. An expressed, towards business cli-
ents written agreement is required in or-
der to be entitled to a discount deduc-
tion.  

5.3. We are entitled towards consumer 
clients to surcharge 8 percentage points 
over the basis rate in case of a fault-
based default of payment. 

5.4. An assertion of any other damage 
caused by delay remains reserved, how-
ever, regarding consumer clients only 
after a specific negotiation and agree-
ment. 

5.5. If there is a default of payment by a 
business client in the course of an exist-
ing contract, we are entitled to stop the 
fulfilment of our contractual obligations 
until the customer has fulfilled his pay-
ment obligations. 

5.6. We are then also entitled to demand 
payments for all already performed ser-
vices in all existing business relations with 



 

the customer. This applies towards con-
sumer clients only in the case if there has 
been a due payment since at least six 
weeks and we have urged the customer, 
warning him of this impending conse-
quence and futilely setting a grace period 
of at least two weeks.    

5.7. The customer is entitled to a set-off 
warrant only if his counterclaims have 
been judicially declared, or from our side 
recognized. Consumer clients are also 
entitled to a set-off warrant if their coun-
terclaims are in a legal relation with the 
payment obligations of the customer as 
well as in case of insolvency on part of 
our company. 

5.8. When breaching a term of payment 
all granted remunerations (e.g. discounts, 
reductions) shall forfeit and shall be add-
ed to the invoice. 

5.9. The customer commits to pay a €5,00 
fee for a delivery of a necessary and ap-
propriate warning in case of a fault-based 
default of payment, when this is in an ad-
equate relation to the outstanding claims. 

6. Credit assessment 

6.1. The customer declares his expressed 
consent with the transfer of his data solely 
for the purpose of the creditor protection 
to the state-privileged creditor protection 
association AKV EUROPA Alpen-
ländischer Kreditorenverband für Kred-
itschutz und Betriebswirtschaft, Creditre-
form Wirtschaftsauskunftei Kubicki KG or 
Kreditschutzverband von 1870 (KSV). 

7. Customer´s cooperation duties 

7.1. Our obligation to perform the ser-
vices begins at the earliest after the cus-
tomer has accomplished all the for the 
execution of works necessary construc-
tion, technical as well as legal prerequi-
sites that are included in the contract, 
that the information had been presented 
to the customer prior to the formation of 
the contract, or the customer must have 
the understanding based on his relevant 
professional knowledge or experience.  

7.2. The customer is specifically obliged 
to provide all the necessary information 
regarding any hidden electricity, gas or 
water lines, or any other similar fixtures, 
escape routes, other obstacles of con-
structional type, any other potential 
sources of problems, sources of danger 
as well as all the necessary static infor-
mation and possible relevant planned 
changes unrequested. Order-related de-

tails regarding necessary information can 
be enquired from us. 

7.3. If the customer does not fulfill his ob-
ligation to cooperate, then our services 
cannot be - in the consequence of insuffi-
cient or faulty information on part of the 
customer not given service capacity - 
seen as deficient. 

7.4. The customer is obliged to secure on 
his own costs all the necessary third-party 
approvals, as well as reports and ap-
provals on the part of the authorities (e.g. 
a power purchase registration). We shall 
point this out in the formation of the con-
tract unless the customer forgoes this, or 
the business client is expected to have 
this knowledge due to his qualification or 
experience. 

7.5. The for the performance of the ser-
vices, including trial operations, neces-
sary power and water are to be provided 
by the customer on his own costs. 

7.6. The customer is obliged to provide us 
without charge with lockable rooms for 
the stay of the workers, as well as for the 
storage of equipment and materials for 
the time of the performance of services. 

8. Performance of services  

8.1. Minor relevant changes of our ser-
vices performance which are reasonable 
for the customer, are understood as ap-
proved beforehand. This right applies to-
wards consumer clients only if it has been 
agreed upon in the individual case.  

8.2. Objectively justified partial deliveries 
and services (e.g. due to the plant size, 
construction progress and similar) are 
permitted and can be charged for. 

9. Services deadlines and schedules 

9.1. Deadlines and schedules shift in the 
case of force majeur, strikes, unforesee-
able und not on our part faulted delays of 
our subcontractors, or other comparable 
events, which are beyond our control (e.g. 
bad weather conditions) for the time of the 
corresponding event. The right of the cus-
tomer to withdraw from the contract is not 
affected in case of delays which make the 
contractual commitments unreasonable.  

9.2. If the begin of the services or the per-
formance of the services delays, or is in-
terrupted due to circumstances to be 
allocated to the customer, especially 
due to breaches of the cooperation obli-
gations according to point 7 of these 

GTC, then the services deadlines shall be 
accordingly deferred, and the agreed 
completion dates postponed.   

9.3. The delivery and completion dates 
towards business clients are just then 
binding when there is a written commit-
ment to fulfil these.  

9.4. Should there be a delay in our ful-
filling of the contractual commitments, the 
customer is entitled to withdraw from the 
contract after setting an appropriate grace 
period. The setting of the grace period 
must be done in written form (for business 
clients by a registered letter) with simulta-
neous warning of the withdrawal.   

10. Reference to restrictions of the 
service performance 

10.1. As part of assembly and mainte-
nance works it is possible that there occur 
damages a) on already existing (pipe-) 
lines, on equipment in consequence of 
unforeseeable (in particular construction) 
realities or material defects of already 
existing inventory b) during chasing works 
in seamless masonry. We are responsible 
for such damages only if these were 
caused through culpable conduct on our 
part.  

11. Provisional repairs 

11.1. There is only a very limited and to 
the circumstances appropriate liability for 
provisional repairs. 

12. Risk assumption 

12.1. The risk for from us delivered and 
on the place of services stored or as-
sembled materials and equipment is 
borne by the customer. The losses and 
damages at fault of the client shall be at 
the customer´s expense. 

13. Default of acceptance 

13.1. If the customer gets into a default of 
acceptance (a refusal to accept, a delay 
of preliminary works and similar) longer 
than two weeks and the customer has 
not, despite an appropriate grace period, 
seen to clear the in his fault lying circum-
stances which delay or inhibit the perfor-
mance of the services, then we can use 
those for the service performance speci-
fied equipment and materials other-
wise, provided that in case of the possible 
continuation of the works these shall be 
obtained within to the situation appropri-
ate and reasonable period. 



 

13.2. Furthermore, should there be a de-
fault of acceptance while insisting upon 
the fulfilling of the contract, we are author-
ized to store the equipment and materials 
at our facility, for which we are entitled to 
a storage charge of 5% of the stored val-
ue per month.  

13.3. Thereof unaffected is our right to 
demand the due payment of the delivered 
services and to withdraw from the con-
tract after a reasonable grace period. 

13.4. In case of an entitled withdrawal 
from the contract we are permitted to de-
mand without a verification of actual loss 
a generalized compensation for dam-
ages amounting to 20% of the contract´s 
value plus 20% VAT. The obligation to 
pay a compensation for damages by a 
business client is independent of fault. 

13.5. The enforcement of a higher com-
pensation is permitted. This right applies 
towards consumer clients only when this 
has been agreed upon in the individual 
case. 

14. Reservation of title 

14.1. Any from our side delivered, as-
sembled, or otherwise handed over goods 
shall stay in our ownership until fully paid 
for. 

14.2. A resale is permitted only in the 
case when we were informed about this in 
due time, including the name and the ad-
dress of the buyer, and we have approved 
this resale. 

14.3. In case of an approval, the purchase 
price claim is seen as already now trans-
ferred to us. 

14.4. If the customer runs into default of 
payment, we are, after a reasonable 
grace period, entitled to demand surren-
der of the reserved title. We are entitled to 
use this right towards consumer clients 
only if there has been at least one out-
standing payment of the consumer client 
since at least six weeks and, having set a 
grace period of at least two weeks, we 
have  warned him, without any effect, un-
der the threat of this legal consequence. 

14.5. The customer must inform us with-
out delay prior to the commencement of 
bankruptcy about his assets, as well as 
regarding the seizure of our reserved 
titles.  

14.6. In order to secure our reservation of 
title we are entitled to access the site of 

the reserved title, when not unreasonable 
for the customer, after an appropriate pri-
or notice. 

14.7. Necessary and for an adequate 
prosecution reasonable costs shall be 
borne by the customer.  

14.8. Securing the reservation of title shall 
only then be a withdrawal from the con-
tract when this has been expressly stat-
ed. 

14.9. We are permitted towards business 
clients to utilize the retracted reserved 
titles directly and in the best possible 
manner.  

15. Property rights of third parties 

15.1. If the customer provides intellectual 
creations or technical documents and if 
there are regarding these creations any 
protective claims of third parties, then we 
are entitled to stop the production of the 
delivery object on risk of the client until 
the rights of the third parties are clarified 
and to demand a compensation of on our 
part incurred necessary and reasonable 
costs, unless the unjustification of the 
demands is obvious.  

15.2. The customer keeps us in this re-
gard without any detriment or com-
plaint. 

15.3. We are entitled to demand reasona-
ble advances on costs for possible legal 
fees from business clients.  

16. Our intellectual property 

16.1. Plans, drawings, cost estimates and 
other material which is provided by us, or 
which was created with our contribution 
remains our intellectual property. 

16.2. The usage of such material outside 
of the designed usage, specifically any 
passing on, reproduction, publication or 
making available, including also partial 
copying, requires our expressed approval. 

16.3. Furthermore, the customer commits 
itself to non-disclosure of from the busi-
ness partnership obtained knowledge 
towards third parties. 

17. Warranty 

17.1. The warranty period for our ser-
vices towards business clients shall be 
one year from the date of the transfer.  

17.2. The date of the transfer is in the 
absence of a deviating agreement (e.g. a 
formal transfer) the completion date, at 
the latest when the customer has taken 
over the control over the services, or 
when the customer has denied the take-
over without stating any reasons. 

17.3. Remedies of from the customer 
alleged defects do not amount to an 
acknowledgement of these alleged de-
fects.  

17.4., We shall be granted at least two 
attempts for corrective actions for any 
remedies of defects. 

17.5. Should the defect allegations on the 
part of the customer be unwarranted, the 
customer is obliged to compensate us for 
the costs incurred in order to ascertain 
the flawlessness, or to remedy the de-
fects. 

17.6. A business client must always 
prove that the defect was already in ex-
istences at the time of the transfer.  

17.7. Defects on a delivered item that 
were identified, or should have been iden-
tified, after the transfer by a business cli-
ent in the normal course of business 
through an examination are to be report-
ed to us in written form latest three days 
after the transfer. Hidden defects must 
also be reported in this appropriate time 
period after their identification. 

17.8. Any usage or processing of the de-
fected item that could cause any further 
damage, or that could complicate or im-
pede identification of the cause is to be 
stopped immediately by the customer 
insofar as this is not unreasonable. 

17.9. The item is taken as approved of if 
the notice of defects is not raised in due 
time. 

17.10. The defect delivery, or its samples 
are, so far as this is economically reason-
able, to be returned to us from business 
clients.  

17.11. The return transport costs of the 
defect item shall be fully borne by the 
business client.   

17.12. The customer is obliged to enable 
us to carry out an immediate identifica-
tion of defects.  

17.13. The warranty is excluded if the 
technical installations of the customer 
such as i.a. supply lines, wirings and the 



 

like are not in a technically flawless and 
operational state or are not compatible 
with the delivered items when this is the 
root cause of the defect.    

18. Liability 

18.1. We are liable for any financial 
losses due to a violation of contractual or 
pre-contractual obligation, especially due 
to an impracticability, delay etc., only in 
cases of willful intent and gross negli-
gence  

18.2. Our liability towards business clients 
is limited to the liability limit of the at all 
events obtained liability insurance. 

18.3. This limitation is valid also with re-
gard to the damage on an item that we 
have taken over for processing. How-
ever, this is valid towards consumer cli-
ents only when this has been agreed up-
on in the individual case.  

18.4. Compensation claims of business 
clients must be legally asserted within six 
months or otherwise forfeited. 

18.5. The liability disclaimer includes also 
any claims against our employees, repre-
sentatives or agents for damages caused 
to the customer by these - regardless of a 
contract on their part.   

18.6. Our liability is excluded for damages 
caused by inadequate handling or stor-
age, overstress, disregard of user- and 
installation instructions, incorrect assem-
bly, putting into use, maintenance and 
servicing by the customer or not by us 
authorized third persons, or usual wear 
and tear provided that there is a direct link 
between this event and the damage. 
Alike, we are excluded from the liability in 
case of a failure to carry out necessary 
servicing, provided that we were not con-
tractually obliged to take over the mainte-
nance. 

18.7. When and insofar as the customer 
can make use of insurance benefits for 
the damages for which we are liable 
through its own or in its favor arranged 
insurance (such as a liability insurance, a 
motor car insurance, a transportation, fire, 
operational interruption insurance and 
others), the customer commits itself to 
make use of these insurance benefits and 
our liability is in this respect limited to the 
detriments caused to the customer by 
making use of this insurance (such as an 
increased insurance rate).  

19. Severability clause 

19.1. The legal invalidity of one or more 
provisions of this GTC in no way affects 
the validity of the remaining provisions. 

19.2. We, as well as the business client 
are already obliged to negotiate – based 
on the good faith of the contracting parties 
- a substitute regulation that approxi-
mates the economic results of the ineffec-
tive clause as closely as possible  

20. General 

20.1. Austrian law shall apply. 

20.2. The UN law on the sales of goods is 
excluded. 

20.3. The place of fulfillment is the 
headquarters of the company (8324 
Kircherg a.d.R.). 

20.4. The court of jurisdiction for all the 
disputes resulting from contractual rela-
tionships or any future contracts between 
us and business clients shall be the local 
court. 

20.5. Should there be discrepancies or 
contradictions between the English and 
the German language version of the pre-
sent GTC, the German language version 
exclusively shall apply.  

.

 


